
THURSDAY OCTOBER 13, 2022

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

PLANNING BOARD MINUTES

EPPING TOWN HALL

PRESENT – Susan McGeough, Heather Clark; Michael Vose, Sean Morrison, Via Zoom; Secretary Phyllis McDonough; Planner Casey Wolfe; Circuit Rider Jenn Rowden; 

CALL TO ORDER:   Chairman McGeough called the meeting to order at 6:00.  

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG
DISCUSSION:

John Grammas One Year Extension - 14 Main Street 

Planner, Casey Wolfe explained John Grammas was before the board regarding his site in 2016.  This was a site plan that was approved for 10,000 square feet of retail space.  She noted substantial completion was met minus the building; curbing, drainage and parking.  Wolfe explained five years went, the second building was not constructed.  Grammas came back in September 2021 for an extension to keep the site active, which the Board granted a one-year extension and has not been able to sell the property for lack of sewer and water.  Wolfe explained that he has since been able to connect to water and has an interested buyer.
Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to approve a one-year extension, which will be the last and final extension.  The motion carried.

PUBLIC HEARING: 
Site Plan



Owner/developer: 

470 Church St., LLC




Location: 


581 Calef Highway Map 005 – Lot 029-001

Chairman McGeough announced this application has been continued.

Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to continue the application to November 10, 2022 at 6:00.  The motion carried.

PUBLIC HEARING: 
Minor Site Plan (Application withdrawn)

Owner/developer: 

Victorian Real Estate Holdings, LLC



Location: 


288 Calef Highway Tax Map 011 – Lot 002

Chairman McGeough announced this application has been withdrawn.
PUBLIC HEARING: 
Amended Site Plan 
Owner/developer: 

Carter Plimpton



Location: 


175 Main Street Map 029 – Lots 130 & 154

Chairman McGeough read notice of an Amended Site Plan by Carter Plimpton.  There were no abutters present.
Carter Plimpton, representing Lexi’s Restaurant came before the Board with the proposal to open a Lexi’s Restaurant where DeBernado’s was on Main Street, and is looking for a change in operational hours to open seven days a week from 11:30am to 8:00pm.  

Vose moved Clark seconded the motion to accept the plan.  The motion carried.

Chairman McGeough opened and closed the public hearing.

Clark moved Morrison seconded the motion to approve the change in hours 11:30am to 8:00pm and open seven days a week.  The motion carried. 

PUBLIC HEARING: 
Site Plan


Owner/developer: 

Timothy Barker



Location: 


277 Pleasant Street Map 027 – Lot 130

Chairman McGeough read notice of a site Plan by Timothy Barker.  Abutter present:  Scott Walters.
Vose moved Clark seconded the motion to accept the plan.  The motion carried.

Paige Libbey came before the board with the proposal.  She explained Barker is the new owner of the former awning shop at 277 Pleasant Street to open an antique store.  She explained there will be no change to the building.  Barker received a special exception before the Zoning Board for a commercial business in a residential zone. 
Libbey there will be exterior modification to the building as well as interior modifications.  Libbey explained some of the pavement in front will be changed to accommodate parking and access to the site.  She stated where it is on a state road the site will need DOT permit, which has been filed for.  There is a well and septic that are on site that they plan to use.
Libbey explained a waiver was requested from stormwater management, which is not needed after speaking with the Planner as this is a minor site plan.

Morrison questioned if a motion needed to be made for a minor site plan.  Wolfe explained since the board accepted the plan as complete, there would be no need for a motion for a minor site plan.
Clark questioned if everything be stored inside and no outside display.  Barker explained this is all high-end antiques, nothing will be stored outside.  If there are any displays, they will be brought in at night.
Vose asked about replacing the existing landscaping with a sidewalk.  Libbey was a brick curb, with no landscaping, this will be replaced with a sidewalk and handicap accessible.  
Clark questioned changing the curb cut, asking if there will there be a sign in the middle.  There is a sign, the new sign is shifted but still on the property and will close that curb cut to have an island, and on either side will be an entrance and exit.

Chairman McGeough asked about landscaping.  Barker will look at landscaping to be added to the plan in the front yard and around the proposed sign.  The Chairman would like to see that landscaping plan.
Chairman McGeough opened public hearing.
Scott Walters 281 Pleasant Street stated he has no concerns that the property.  He asked about the parking.  Barker explained the parking is across the building and then another six parking spaces facing the main road and the building.

Chairman McGeough closed the public hearing.

Clark moved Morrison seconded the motion to grant conditional approval with the landscaping, signage shall comply with Town regulations at the discretion of the Town Planner, and no overnight storage. The motion carried unanimously.
1. Any waivers granted (including Section and date granted) shall be listed and fully described on the final plan, as applicable; 2. The applicant shall address any comments made by the Planning Board during the public hearing, as applicable; a. Landscaping shall be added to the plan in the front yard and around the proposed sign. 3. There shall be no overnight outdoor storage or display; 4. The applicant shall address any Planning Staff Technical Comments, as applicable; a. Signature blocks for the Planning Board and the property owners shall be added to the plan; b. The proposed sidewalk shall be wheelchair accessible from the ADA parking loading area; c. Add a label for the proposed bituminous concrete driveway and parking area. 5. Proposed signage shall comply with Town regulations at the discretion of the Town Planner; 6. Final plans to be signed by all property owners. The appropriate professional endorsements and signatures shall also be added to the final plans as applicable; 7. Applicant shall obtain any required state approvals/permits, note the approvals/permits on the final plans and mylars and provide copies to the Planning Department.

PUBLIC HEARING: 
Minor Site Plan


Owner/developer: 

Sig Sauer




Location: 


205 & 233 Exeter Road Map 038 – Lots 003 & 005





Brentwood Map 202-Lot 007 & Map 203-Lots 018, 019 & 026

Chairman McGeough read notice of a Site Plan by Sig Sauer.
Joe Coronati from Jones & Beach and Scott Chamberlain from Sig Sauer came before the Board with the proposal.  Coronati explained the applicant is requesting to add a 24x64 building behind the R&D building to use as office/storage.  Coronati explained the building is being put in an area where there’s already a gravel pad.  The building will be placed on a four-inch concrete pad, with no idea of how long it will remain. Coronati explained there is no running water and no bathrooms in this building. 

Clark questioned what is meant by a relatively short period of time this building will be on site.  Chamberlain stated approximately three years. Clark noted she does not see three years a “short period of time.”
Vose moved Morrison seconded accept the waiver that this application falls under a Minor Site Plan.  The motion carried unanimously.
Chairman McGeough opened and closed the public hearing.

Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to approve the application with conditions stated.  Motion carried.
1. Any waivers granted (including Section and date granted) and/or any changes requested by the Planning Board shall be listed and fully described on the final plan, as applicable; 2. The applicant shall address any comments made by the Planning Board during the public hearing, as applicable; 3. The applicant shall address any Planning Staff Technical Comments, as applicable; a. A Signature block for the property owner shall be added to the plan. 4. Final plans to be signed by all property owners. The appropriate professional endorsements and signatures shall also be added to the final plans as applicable; 5. Applicant shall obtain any required state approvals/permits, note the approvals/permits on the final plans and mylars and provide copies to the Planning Department.
MINUTES OF 9/8/2022 FOR APPROVAL – Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to approve the minutes of 9/8/2022.  The motion carried.
INVOICE FROM TIGHE & BOND FOR PAYMENT – J & R Concrete $382.50; Epping Meadows $382.50 – Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to approve payment.  The motion carried.
INVOICE FROM WOLCOTT CONSTRUCTION, INC. FOR PAVING, IN THE AMOUNT OF $124,034.40 – RE:  (SOUTHEAST LAND TRUST $54,460.00) – (CHINBURG DEVEIOMENT $52,920.00) – (CANTERBURY COMMONS $17,556.00) – Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to approve payment of $124,034.40.
Circuit Rider Jenn Rowden spoke briefly on amendments to the zoning ordinances that were discussed at the previous meeting, regarding height versus the number of habitable stories and “temporary structures”.  

Rowden next explained the Housing Grant that was also discussed at the previous meeting.  She explained there is a “scope of work” to look at doing a Housing Master Plan Chapter and a regulatory audit.  She explained for doing a density buildout analysis to look at the cost and timing would be for the third phase of the housing opportunity grants that are available through the state.  Rowden informed the board she would send the final proposal to the board to see if the board is in agreement for RPC to apply for the grant.
Chairman McGeough asked Rowden if there was any information at the RPC for Rockingham County regarding surrounding towns that show the type of buildings, workforce housing, low-income housing.  Rowden responded the RPC has the housing data although not sure of the level being asked for.  Chairman McGeough asked to see what RPC has at their office.  Rowden informed the board the report will be published in December.
Rowden handed out a map and explained approximately a year ago the RPC worked on a grant that was applied for through DES to help municipalities improve their ground water ordinance to improve safety protection drinking water resources.
Vose moved Clark seconded the motion to request RPC to update the aquifer protection plan by February.  The motion carried.
Chairman McGeough spoke about the new scrolling sign in front of the SAU.  She noted she was not happy with this and requested the planner write a letter to the Superintendent of schools on this issue and ask if there is a way to have changes to the sign every hour and not continuously.

Morrison moved Vose seconded the motion to send a letter to the superintendent of schools to have change on the sign possibly every hour and not continuously. The motion carried 3-0-1, Clark abstained.
ADJOURNMENT – Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to adjourn at 7:30pm. The motion carried unanimously.
NOTE:  THE NEXT MEETING DATE IS NOVEMBER 10, 2022 at 6:00 p.m.
Respectively Submitted,  

Phyllis McDonough 
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